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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ORD. 15 (4) EXTRAORDINARY MEETING OF SENATE

Wednesday 8 September 2021

11am – 12.58pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Hannah Akhula, Dakota Anton, Professor Rossella Argenziano, Professor Thankom Arun, Professor Sanja Bahun, Dr Louise Beard, Callum Broadbent, Dr Diana Bullen Presciutti, Ej-Francis Caris-Hamer, Professor Shohini Chaudhuri, Professor Katharine Cockin, Professor Edward Codling, Professor Pam Cox, Dr Hongsheng Dai, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Dr Winifred Eboh, Nathan Edwards, Fiona Elsted,  Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Professor Christian Ghiglino, Dr Chris Green, Professor Chris Greer, Dr Emily Jones,  Professor Neil Kellard, Alix Langley, Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Dr Matt Lodder, Professor Peter Lynn, Dr Chris Main, Professor Shane Martin,  Professor Ian Maynard, Samira-Caterina Monteleone, Professor Leila Musavian,  Dr Rick O’Gorman, Dr Clotilde Pégorier, Professor Silke Paulmann, Marcin Rudy,  Dr Róisín Ryan-Flood, Professor Leo Schalkwyk, Jots Sehmbi,  Richard Stock, Professor Matthew Woollard

	
	

	Apologies
	Andrew Boer, Professor Madeline Eacott, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Vicky Joffe, Professor Moya Lloyd, Professor David O’Mahony, Dr Andrew Priest, Professor Monika Schmid, Cathy Walsh, Nifemi Wilson-Adu

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Dr Leanne Andrews, Nicola Bennison (Eversheds-Sutherland), Professor Ilaria Boncori, Professor Andrew Canessa, Wendy Clifton-Sprigg, Dr Murray Griffin, Monica Illsley, Lucy Johnson, Sara Limerick, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Adrian Martin (alternate for Andrew Boer), Carly Peaston-Jones, Vanessa Potter, Professor John Preston, Alex Seabrook, Dr Lisa Smith, Emma Stock

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new members of Senate.
	322/21

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (S/21/59)
	 

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, and following recommendation by a Selection Committee and endorsement of Senate by e-mail circulation, Council has approved the appointment of Annecy Lax as the Dean of Partnerships (Education) for the following period:
1/10/21 – 30/9/24
	323/21

	Senate Noted
	The content of the revised leadership resilience plan, and how resilience will be maintained in the AY 2021-22, consistent with the ordinances where required and as set out in Senate paper S/21/59.
	324/21

	REPORT ON IMPLEMENTATION OF THE COUNCIL AGREED ACTIONS ARISING FROM A REVIEW OF ISSUES RAISED BY TWO EVENTS (S/21/60)

	

	Received
	A paper setting out a report on the implementation of the Council agreed actions arising from a review of issues raised by two events (the cancellation of a Centre for Criminology seminar and arrangements for speaker invitations to a Holocaust Memorial Week event). In particular, the paper proposed revisions to University policies and procedures.
	325/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The observations and comments of a number of Senate members on the proposed revisions to policy and procedure that had been submitted to the Registrar and Secretary in advance of the meeting.  
	326/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The proposed recommendations arising from the implementation of Actions 4, 5 and 6 in relation to a new University Speaker Code of Practice. 
	327/21

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A proposal from a member to add a requirement to paragraph 23 of the Code of Practice that an activity owner should be required to have completed the required essential training to ensure that they were able to discharge the responsibilities in the Code. The addition was proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the additional requirement. 

	328/21

	Recommended to Council
	1. That a new University Speaker Code of Practice is established with effect from no later than 1 January 2022, to replace the current External Speaker Code of Practice, as set out in S/21/60, subject to the agreed amendment.
2. That the revised University Speaker Code of Practice and the current Policy on Academic Freedom and Freedom of Speech are embedded into the How We Work at Essex training and annual staff booster training ahead of 2021-22 and become a standard feature of essential training for University staff.
3. That specialist training should be provided for all staff considering activities deemed high risk and referred for a risk review and should become an established feature of induction and booster training for staff involved in risk reviewing.
4. That the Academic Registrar is responsible for ensuring the action plan, as set out in S/21/60, is completed in line with the relevant timescales.
5. That priority is attached to the development of University systems underpinning the new Code of Practice and associated processes to enable effective operation in the 2021-22 academic year and beyond.
6. That oversight of the operation of the new Code and associated processes is maintained by the Safeguarding Advisory Group during 2021-22 and a report on its impact is provided to the University Steering Group, Senate and Council by the end of the 2021-22 academic year.

	329/21
330/21

331/21
332/21

333/21

334/21

	Senate noted
	The proposed recommendations arising from the implementation of Actions 7 and 8 in relation to new equality policy statements and documents. Senate noted that the recommended change to the University Charter could be recommended to Council but, if approved by Council, would require final approval by the Privy Council. 
	335/21

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member to revise the language of ‘trans and non-binary people’ to ‘trans, non-binary and gender non-conforming people’. The addition was proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the amendment to be used throughout the documentation being considered.

	336/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member to use more active language in the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy Statement. The Registrar and Secretary  suggested the addition of the following wording: The University of Essex fosters good relations between people who share a relevant protected characteristic and those who do not, celebrates...’  The addition was proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the addition.

	337/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member to add refugee status to the list of additional characteristics included in the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy Statement. The addition was proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the addition noting that this was consistent with the University’s status as a University of Sanctuary.

	338/21

	Senate noted
	The proposed definition of bullying. Concern was expressed about the inclusion of the term ‘uncomfortable’ and whether this could be at odds with our Freedom of Speech obligations, for example where teaching could include presenting challenging ideas. The removal of the term uncomfortable was discussed along with other possible definitions. It was agreed that the concerns raised about the proposed definition should be considered further and a revised definition circulated to members of Senate for consultation prior to the Chair taking action on behalf of Senate. 
	339/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member to delete part of footnote 6, from the proposed guidance document, on the basis that the text added nothing to the definition. The revised footnote would read: Gender Binary The idea that there are only two genders—female/male or woman/man, and that a person must be strictly gendered as either/or. The removal was proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the amendment.
Secretary’s Note: Subsequent to the meeting and the application of other amendments approved by Senate to the text of the relevant document, the use of the footnote became unnecessary and so it was deleted in its entirety. The definition of the term as approved by Senate was retained within the “definitions” section of the document.
	340/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member to delete footnote 11, from the proposed guidance document, as the term that it referred to was not used in the part of the document to which the footnote referred and therefore the footnote was not needed. The removal was proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the amendment.
	341/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member that the definitions used in the guidance document be reviewed by an external expert. Senate also discussed other issues raised regarding the proposed definitions.  Following discussion, Senate noted the comments made and agreed to make revisions to the definitions, including adding a statement on their purpose. The revised definitions would be circulated to members of Senate for consultation prior to the Chair taking action on behalf of Senate. Senate also agreed that the definitions should be subject to external review annually to ensure that they remained up to date. 
	342/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member that examples be added to the Harassment and Bullying statement covering what inappropriate behaviour might look like in relation to non-Equality Act characteristics. In response the Registrar and Secretary suggested  the addition of the following wording in the section on Definitions of Harassment:  Some general examples of harassment or behaviour that falls short of expected standards might include teasing, comments about personal characteristics or appearance, unreasonable criticism, promises of reward or threats made to secure sexual favours or negative comments about someone’s age, disability, gender reassignment, race, religion or belief, sex or sexual orientation or other characteristics to which protection is provided. The suggested additions were proposed and seconded, and Senate members indicated their support for the additions.
	343/21

	Senate noted
	A proposal from a member that it be clarified in the Harassment and Bullying statement that, once an incident had been identified as a hate incident that might also constitute a crime, it must immediately be referred to the police for investigation. The Registrar and Secretary responded that, while the University would encourage and support someone to report an incident to the police, we would give substantial weight to the view of the victim who may choose not to report the incident. There may, however, be occasions when the University would judge that the wishes of the victim should be subordinated to protect the community. In view of this, no change to the wording of the document was proposed. 
	344/21

	Recommended to Council
	1. That Section 23 of the University Charter is revised to state the following: 
The University shall show no discrimination, as required by law, against any person in determining whether they are to be admitted as a member of the Staff, or as a Student, or to graduate from the University or to hold any advantage or privilege of the University.
2. That the University’s Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy Statement is revised as follows: 
The University of Essex fosters good relations between people who share a relevant protected characteristic and those who do not, celebrates diversity, challenges inequality and is committed to nurturing an inclusive and diverse community that is open to all who have the potential to benefit from membership of it, and which ensures equality of opportunity for all its members. We expect all our campus communities, employees, workers, contractors, students, invitees and visitors to be treated, and to treat others, with dignity and respect. We have a zero-tolerance approach to discrimination, harassment and bullying. Zero tolerance means that (i) we will take action and (ii) the action will be proportionate to the circumstances of the case. 
We are committed to meeting our obligations under the Equality Act 2010, which requires the University show no discrimination as required by law on account of age, disability, gender reassignment*, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, and sexual orientation. In addition to its obligations under the EA, the University shall adopt policies, practices, and procedures that define expected standards of behaviour and specify any additional characteristics, beyond those required by law, to which protection is provided, for example, in relation to political belief, social background and refugee status. 
* The University’s policies, practices and procedures specifically extend to all gender identities including trans, non-binary and gender non-conforming people. 
For the purposes of this Policy Statement the term ‘trans’ is an umbrella term to describe people whose gender is not the same as, or does not sit comfortably with, the sex they were assigned at birth. The term ‘non-binary’ is an umbrella term for people whose gender identity does not sit comfortably with ‘woman’ or ‘man’. Non-binary identities are varied and can include people who identify with some aspects of binary identities, while others reject them entirely.
3. That the University’s Harassment and Bullying: Our Zero Tolerance Approach statement is revised as set out in S/21/60, subject to relevant revisions agreed by Senate, including revisions to the definition of bullying.
4. That the following equality policy documents are revised to ensure accurate wording related to the Act including terminology, definitions and examples used as set out in S/21/60, and subject to approved amendments and subject to agreement on revisions to definitions: 
i. Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy 2019-2025 

ii. Our approach to Supporting Trans and Non-Binary Staff guidance document 

iii. The University’s Harassment and Bullying: Our Zero Tolerance Approach statement
5. That the other University policies set out in S/21/60 are revised to reflect agreed changes to the equality policy documents.

	345/21
346/21

347/21

348/21

349/21

	Senate noted
	The Council agreed actions and a number of additional associated actions that had been completed. Senate discussed the apologies that had been issued to the two professors and also to members of the University trans and non-binary community. The Students’ Union President reported that members of the student community felt that the apologies issued to the community did not carry the same weight as those issued to the professors.

	350/21

	Senate noted
	The progress that had been made in relation to the remaining Council agreed actions.
	351/21

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	In response to a question raised by a member, information was provided on the arrangements to support the proposed  Working  Group to support trans and non-binary students and staff on our campuses, the constitution of which had been endorsed by the University Steering Group.

	352/21

	Senate noted 
	In response to a question from a member, it was reported that the possible need for enhanced data collection processes would be considered by the incoming Director of Inclusion. 

	353/21

	UPDATES TO THE CODE OF STUDENT CONDUCT 2021-22 (S/21/61)


	

	Received 

	A paper setting out proposed revisions to the Code of Student Conduct, which had been deferred pending progress in relation to the review of the other policy documents that had been subject to review by Senate at this extraordinary meeting. 

	354/21

	Senate Noted
	That one of the recommendations would need to await approval until a definition of bullying had been agreed. Other recommendations would be subject to the amendments agreed by Senate to our equality policies and documents. 

	355/21

	Senate approved
	The following changes to the Code of Student Conduct with effect from 2021-22:
1. Align wording on hate incidents, and the wording of Regulation A6, with the University’s zero tolerance approach.
2. Include in Section 2.3 of the Code reference to behaviour which is treated as an aggravating factor.
3. Update the wording in Section 2.3 of the Code, on the definition of antisemitism, to align with the University’s zero tolerance approach.

4. Regulations A2 and A4 regarding incidents of harassment and bullying are updated to align with the University’s zero tolerance approach, subject to the agreement of a definition of bullying. 
5. Include in Section 2.3 of the Code the University’s new policy statement on equality, diversity and inclusion.

	356/21

	CLOSING REMARKS


	

	Senate noted
	The Vice-Chancellor thanked students and staff for their partnership working on the actions, and members of Senate for their careful consideration of the business. He confirmed that the issues raised will now be referred to Council for consideration at its special meeting on 22 September, in accordance with its responsibilities set out in the Charter and Ordinances. Ahead of this a consultation would be circulated to members of Senate to consider the matters referred for further consideration and decision. 

	357/21


Wendy Clifton-Sprigg
Deputy Director of Academic Services (Student Administration and Policy)
14 September 2021
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